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From: Caroline Sanders <sandersc@washtenaw.org>
Sent: Monday, April 17, 2023 10:10 PM
To: K Griswold
Cc: Radina, Travis;Elizabeth Nelson
Subject: Re: Elizabeth Nelson's City Council Newsletter (April 16, 2023)

Thank you Kathy. 

Get Outlook for iOS 

From: K Griswold 
Sent: Monday, April 17, 2023 10:33:43 AM 
To: Caroline Sanders <sandersc@washtenaw.org> 
Cc: Radina, Travis <TRadina@a2gov.org>; Elizabeth Nelson 
Subject: Fwd: Elizabeth Nelson's City Council Newsletter (April 16, 2023)  

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the organization. Do not click links or open attachments unless you recognize the 
sender and know the content is safe. 

Hello Caroline Sanders,  

Travis Radina asked me to send you former council member Elizabeth Nelson's recording of the April 11 Administration 
Committee meeting with the Airport expansion discussion. To my knowledge, the city did not post the presentation 
materials nor a recording of the meeting. Elizabeth provided a link to the meeting recording in her most recent 
newsletter. She provides recordings of most public meetings that the City does not make available on Legistar. 

Elizabeth is providing an invaluable service, especially for controversial issues such as the airport expansion. Hopefully 
the City will address this "gap" in transparency soon. Also, you may be interested in her additional thoughts on the 
airport lease near the end of the newsletter and posted on her website. 

Please feel free to contact me if you have any questions. 

Thank you for your service and I look forward to talking to you this spring about regional equity issues and the proposal 
for UM employee housing on North Campus. 

All the best, 
Kathy Griswold 

‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐ Forwarded message ‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐ 
From: Elizabeth Nelson 
Date: Sun, Apr 16, 2023 at 10:42 AM 

This message was sent from outside of the City of Ann Arbor. Please do not click links, open attachments, or follow directions 
unless you recognize the source of this email and know the content is safe. 
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Subject: Elizabeth Nelson's City Council Newsletter (April 16, 2023) 
To:   
 

  

   

   

Hello neighbors! 

Welcome to my Ann Arbor City Council newsletter, where you can connect with primary sources 

to understand the work of your local government. My goal is to provide clear explanations of all 

the issues your elected representatives will be discussing at their next meeting and alert you to 

local policy and decisions that have been assigned to unelected Mayoral appointees. 

 

This week, Council considers a very short regular agenda, which includes first reading of 

increases to water and stormwater rates, and a public hearing and final approval for the rezoning 

of 415 W. Washington (unanimously approved at first reading). On the consent agenda, Council 

will re-consider a 20-year lease for the City's airport, rescinding lease terms approved five 

months ago in order to substitute a different lessee. I've written more about that below in my 

"Additional Thoughts" section.  

  

The meeting will also include a presentation of the FY24 City budget by City Administrator Milton 

Dohoney. 

 

EARLY VOTING SURVEY 

The City Clerk's office is preparing to implement nine days of early voting in the 2024 election 
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cycle. Residents can participate in a survey to help the City learn how voters prefer to cast their 

ballots and their general awareness of the new early voting option. The survey is open through 

Monday, May 22, 2023. 

https://communityfeedback.opengov.com/portals/annarbormi/Issue_12769  

 

 

If you were forwarded this email and would like to subscribe, please click here to 

signup: https://a2elnel.com/subscribe  

 

 

Earth Day - Public Power! 

Join the campaign for a municipal power utility to replace DTE - Ann Arbor for Public Power is 

hosting an Earth Day celebration on April 22 from 5-8 pm. For more information, 

visit https://annarborpublicpower.org/  
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Budget Presentations 

This year, City Council approved a calendar that did not include any work sessions for Council 

members and the public to hear from City Staff and ask questions about the annual City budget 

allocations. Instead, City staff has prepared YouTube videos that Council members can choose 
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to watch at their convenience. Some of these videos have already been released: 

https://www.a2gov.org/departments/finance-admin-services/financial-reporting/budget-

guide/pages/budgetpublicprocess.aspx 

 

Also note that at this week's Council meeting (April 17th) the City Administrator will present his 

proposed FY24 budget. A document/presentation will be attached to this Legistar item on this 

week's agenda (as of the publication of this newsletter, the budget has not yet been posted).  

INT-3 (23-0399) City Administrator’s Presentation of Proposed FY24-25 Budget 

The FY24 budget will be adopted (along with any Council approved amendments) at the May 

15th Council meeting. 

   

 

 

In Case You Missed It... 

On my YouTube channel, you can find recordings of public meetings that are open to attend live 

or in-person but are not made available by the City to view later. Please reach out if you have 

suggestions about public meetings that should be recorded. Subscribe to my YouTube channel if 

you would like to be alerted to new content as it gets added. 

https://www.youtube.com/@a2elnel 

 

Council Administration Committee: April 11, 2023 

This is a recording I made of a Zoom audio meeting held on Tuesday, April 11, 2023 by the Ann 

Arbor Council Administration Committee. Video was not made available. 

 

This meeting featured a presentation by Deputy City Administrator John Fournier about the Ann 

Arbor Municipal Airport. The presentation materials displayed during the meeting were not made 

available on Legistar. The committee discussed many details about the future of the Ann Arbor 

airport: lengthening and shifting of runways, increased traffic concerns, potential expansion, and 

what would happen if the City ceded control of the airport to the FAA/MDOT. 

https://a2council.com/council-administration-committee-april-11-2023/  
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Ann Arbor Council Administration Committee of April 11, 2023  

 

333 E William (Core Spaces) Public Engagement Meeting: April 10, 2023 

This is my Zoom recording of a public engagement meeting held on April 10, 2023. The meeting 

was led by Core Spaces and Bonner Advisory Group for a proposed 16 story residential building 

at 333 E William on the Ann Arbor Credit Union site. 

https://a2council.com/333-e-william-core-spaces-public-engagement-meeting-april-10-2023/  

 

 

333 E William (Core Spaces) Public Engagement Meeting of April 10, 2023  
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Ann Arbor City Council Meeting Agenda 

Below is my summary of issues on the City Council Agenda this week, with links to more 

information about each of them. If you have comments about any of these issues, you can email 

all of Council at CityCouncil@a2gov.org 

   

Ann Arbor City Council Meeting 

Monday April 17, 2023 7:00PM 

Ann Arbor City Hall (2nd Floor) 

301 E Huron St, Ann Arbor 48104 

 

The full agenda (including a link to the latest published PDF agenda, and instructions for dialing 

into the meeting) is on the A2Gov Legistar website: 

http://a2gov.legistar.com/MeetingDetail.aspx?ID=1062171&GUID=CA414ADD-66B8-48BE-

9373-6DCAFA7EECC3 

 

City Council meetings are broadcast live by CTN on Comcast (channel 16) and AT&T (channel 

99) and online at a2gov.org/watchCTN 

Meetings are also streamed live on the CTN YouTube channel: 

https://www.youtube.com/user/ctnannarbor  

 

How to reserve public comment 

People that wish to comment at a City Council meeting must sign up with the City Clerk's office 

in advance. Speakers are allotted 3 minutes, with the first 15 speakers allowed to speak in a 45 

minute session near the beginning of the meeting. Remaining speakers will speak at the end of 

the Council meeting. Public comment can be made either in person or remotely via phone/Zoom 

audio. 

 

To sign up for public comment, please go to or call the City Clerk's Office at 734-794-6140 on 

the day of the meeting between 8:00 AM and 5:00 PM. At 1:00 PM, all speakers that have 

signed up are randomly ordered in "priority groups". After 1:00 PM, speaking times are granted 
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on a first-come, first-served basis. No new speakers will be added to the list after 5:00 PM. For 

more information, visit the City Clerk's webpage about electronic meetings, section "City Council 

Public Commentary Time" 

https://www.a2gov.org/departments/city-clerk/Pages/Virtual-Meetings-.aspx 

   

 

Questions to the Agenda 

In preparation for a Council meeting, Council members can ask questions of staff about 

scheduled agenda items. Questions must be submitted by noon on the Wednesday before a 

Council Meeting, and answers are returned the next day (Thursday) by 5pm. 

 

AC-3 (23-0667) Agenda Response Memo and eComments - April 17, 2023 

This agenda item has a PDF attachment with all questions raised by Council Members, and the 

answers provided by staff. 

 

Communications from the Mayor 

 

MC-1 (23-0565) Appointments - Confirmations 

This mayoral nomination was presented at the previous meeting, and will therefore be voted on 

at this Council meeting. 

 Dr. Elisabeth Gerber - Ann Arbor Area Transportation Authority 

 

Consent Agenda 

Below is the list of items included on the Consent Agenda. If no one on Council specifically 

requests that an item be pulled for discussion, the whole of this list will be approved in a single 

vote. 

 

CA-1 (23-0595) Resolution to Approve Street Closings for the 2023 Ann Arbor Summer 

Festival’s “Top of the Park” - June 4, 2023 through June 28, 2023 
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CA-2 (23-0594) Resolution to Approve Street Closings for Sonic Lunch - June 29, 2023 

and July 17, 2023 

 

CA-3 (23-0602) Resolution to Approve Street Closing for the ALLIANCE (National Training 

Institute) Opening Ceremony Dinner - Sunday, July 30, 2023 from 6:00 AM to Midnight 

 

CA-4 (23-0552) Resolution to Change the Date for the Mayor’s Autumnal Green Fair to 

Friday, September 22, 2023 from 3:00 PM until 11:00 PM 

 

CA-5 (23-0606) Resolution to Approve a Budget Amendment for Continued Professional 

Services Provided by Carlisle Wortman, LLC, Under Their Existing Contract and to 

Amend the FY23 Budget and Appropriate Necessary Funds of $100,000 (8 Votes 

Required) 

 

CA-6 (23-0482) Resolution to Appropriate $205,000.00 from the Alternative Transportation 

Fund Balance to the Pedestrian Improvements portion of the Allen Creek Berm Opening 

Project (8 Votes Required) 

 

CA-7 (23-0484) Resolution to Authorize Professional Services Agreements with Material 

Testing Consultants, Inc. ($275,000.00); Mannik and Smith Group, Inc. ($275,000.00); and 

Tetra Tech, Inc. ($100,000.00) for Geotechnical and Environmental Services 

 

CA-8 (23-0523) Resolution to Approve a Two (2) Year General Services Contract for Right-

of-Way Mowing and Landscaping Services with Lansing Real Green Lawn Care, Inc, ITB-

4727 ($109,765.00 annually; $219,530.00 for two years) 

 

CA-9 (23-0550) Resolution to Rescind Resolution R-22-374 for a Lease Agreement with 

Great Lakes Air Repair d/b/a Beacon Aviation and to Approve a Lease Agreement 

between the City and Herron Aviation Group LLC for a Corporate Hangar Located at the 

Ann Arbor Municipal Airport (8 Votes Required) 

 

CA-10 (23-0524) Resolution to Accept a Grant of Easement for Watermain from 

Williamsburg Properties 76, LLC at 500 E. Eisenhower Parkway (8 Votes Required) 
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CA-11 (23-0582) Resolution to Accept an Easement for Public Right-of-Way at 660 Earhart 

Road from the Toll Northeast V Corp. (8 Votes Required) 

 

CA-12 (23-0556) Resolution to Approve Amendment Number 3 to the Agreement with 

Monaghan, P.C. for Legal Services Relative to City Projects Requiring the Acquisition of 

Easements or Other Property Interests 

 

CA-13 (23-0551) Resolution to Approve the Ninth Amendment to Professional Services 

Agreement with Bodman, PLC, for Legal Services Relative to 1,4-Dioxane from Gelman 

Sciences, Inc., dba Pall Life Sciences ($150,000.00) 

 

CA-14 (23-0597) Resolution to Authorize a Professional Services Agreement with 

Interface Studio LLC for Comprehensive Plan Services (RFP #22-73) ($699,110.00) 

 

Public Hearings 

Anyone wanting to comment on these issues may speak for 3 minutes, without having 

specifically reserved time. Issues subject to public hearing will also be up for a vote by 

Council later in the meeting. 

 

PH-1/B-1 (23-0277) An Ordinance to Amend Chapter 55 (Zoning), Rezoning of 2.5 Acres 

from PL (Public Land) to PUD (Planned Unit Development District), 415 West Washington 

PUD Zoning and Supplemental Regulations, 415 West Washington (CPC 

Recommendation: Approval - 8 Yeas and 0 Nays) (ORD-23-10) 

The parcel at 415 W Washington will be rezoned from Public Land (PL) to Planned Unit 

Development (PUD) to facilitate the development of residential and mixed uses as permitted in 

the D2 zoning district including residential, commercial and office uses. The PUD will require a 

minimum of 15 designated affordable housing units or 15% of the total units or a contribution in 

lieu of units, whichever number is greater. The PUD will also require 60% open space amenities 

such as the extension of the Treeline Trail, benches, and ambient lighting. 
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Jerry Hancock, the City's Stormwater and Floodplain Programs Coordinator, responded to this 

plan in a memo dated February 6, 2023. His memo includes this statement: 

"The current proposal to rezone the land from PL to PUD, sell the property, 

develop it more intensely than the existing condition, and to facilitate a large 

residential structure is inconsistent with the established floodplain mitigation 

policies of the City. As such the proposed rezoning would not meet the review 

standard of the UDC, Section 5.29.11.F.4 4 unless adequate justification is 

provided for departing from the policy direction the City has taken for floodplain 

mitigation." 

http://a2gov.legistar.com/View.ashx?M=F&ID=11625511&GUID=D0BF41F8-4C03-493F-AD38-

1BBEB27BAF20 

 

Council unanimously approved this rezoning (at First Reading) on March 20, 2023. You can 

watch highlights of that discussion here: 

A2Council Update video for March 20, 2023 (timestamp 8m21s)  

 

Ordinances - Second Reading 

In order to amend the city code, Council must vote to approve the change, via ordinance, at two 

Council meetings. The following proposed ordinances were approved at a previous Council 

meeting, and are also subject to a public hearing as listed above. 

B-1 (23-0277) is the same as PH-1 above. 

 

Ordinances - First Reading 

In order to amend the city code, Council must vote to approve the change, via ordinance, at two 

Council meetings. The following proposed ordinances are being introduced for "first reading". If 

approved, the ordinance will be voted on at a subsequent Council meeting ("second reading"), 

where it will also be subject to a public hearing. 

 

C-1 (23-0532) An Ordinance to Amend Section 2:63 of Chapter 29 (Water Rates) of Title II 

of the Code of the City of Ann Arbor 
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Water rates will be increased. City staff estimate that the average residential customer will see 

an increase of 6% and share this historical chart of recent changes: 

   

 

C-2 (23-0534) An Ordinance to Amend Section 2:69 of Chapter 29 (Stormwater Rates) of 

Title II of the Code of the City of Ann Arbor 

Stormwater rates will be increased. City staff estimate that the average residential customer will 

see an increase 4% and share this historical chart of recent changes: 
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Motions and Resolutions 

The following agenda items are motions and resolutions, which are approved or rejected in a 

single meeting. Agenda items marked "DC" are proposed by Council members, items marked 

"DB" are proposed by City boards and commissions, items marked "DS" are proposed by City 

staff. 

 

DC-1 (23-0621) Resolution to Approve Amendments to the Council Rules 

Proposed amendments to Council Rules will allow agenda items on the same property, facts, or 

issue to be sequenced together for consideration. Council will also be permitted more flexibility 

to postpone agenda items to the next meeting, to any future meeting, or relative to a specific 

event or occurrence. 

 

Additional Thoughts 

I also published this on my website: 

https://a2elnel.com/post/ann-arbor-airport-lease-a-more-directed-approach/ 

 

Ann Arbor Airport Lease: "A More Directed Approach" 

The April 17, 2023 Council agenda illustrates just how much transparency is lost when City 

decisions happen outside of public process. Item CA-9 is an amendment to a 20 year lease 

agreement (with option to renew for 10 years) for building maintenance and management of 

services at the Ann Arbor airport. 

 

CA-9 (23-0550) Resolution to Rescind Resolution R-22-374 for a Lease Agreement with 

Great Lakes Air Repair d/b/a Beacon Aviation and to Approve a Lease Agreement 

between the City and Herron Aviation Group LLC for a Corporate Hangar Located at the 

Ann Arbor Municipal Airport (8 Votes Required) 

 

On November 21, 2022 (the very first meeting for five new members), City Council unanimously 

approved a resolution to award the airport lease to a business partnership led by two entities: 

Great Lakes Aviation Repair and Herron Aviation Group (doing business as "Beacon Aviation"). 
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This week, Council considers rescinding that resolution to amend the leasing terms and remove 

one of those partners. As amended, the lease would be awarded to "Herron Aviation Group," 

alone. 

 

REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS 

Many City decisions begin with the issuance of an RFP, or "Request for Proposals." This is a 

transparent, public process that can be found online through the City's website: 

https://www.a2gov.org/departments/finance-admin-services/purchasing/Pages/Proposals.aspx 

 

Information about RFP's issued across the state of Michigan are also published here: 

https://www.bidnetdirect.com/mitn 

 

The RFP process publicizes both the City's needs (the actual "request") and the list of who 

submitted proposals to meet those needs ("bid tab"). Prior to a final decision by Council, anyone 

can look at the results of a City RFP and see the list of entities offering proposals. 

 

In 2019, the City began a process to identify the best entity to manage services and improve 

facilities at the Ann Arbor airport. That process included an RFP and described a primary 

objective:  

The City of Ann Arbor is seeking qualified firms or individuals to redevelop the 

Fixed Base Operator (FBO) building located at 719 Airport Drive at the Ann Arbor 

Municipal Airport (ARB) in Ann Arbor, MI. 

https://www.a2gov.org/departments/finance-admin-services/purchasing/Documents/RFP_19-

30_Document.pdf 

 

The 2019 RFP prompted three proposals:  

 Aer Powers (preferred but withdrawn) 

 Aviation Center & Wyatt Property Management 

 Solo Aviation 

https://www.a2gov.org/departments/finance-admin-services/purchasing/Documents/RFP_19-

30_ProposalTab.pdf 
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In 2020, the preferred proposer could not move forward, which led to another RFP in 2021. The 

2021 RFP was updated to include this language:  

The City is open to another FBO operation in the building, but not solely focused 

on that use. Redevelopment of the facility with a primary aeronautical use that 

benefits the users of the airport and the City is the key objective. 

https://www.a2gov.org/departments/finance-admin-services/purchasing/Documents/RFP_21-

19_Document.pdf 

 

The 2021 RFP also prompted three proposals:  

 Whisper Aviation (preferred but withdrawn) 

 Solo Aviation 

 Ace Aircraft LLC 

https://www.a2gov.org/departments/finance-admin-services/purchasing/Documents/RFP_21-

19_ProposalTab.pdf 

 

Meeting minutes of the Airport Advisory Commission confirm that for both RFPs, a 

subcommittee reviewed proposals, conducted interviews, and recommended a "preferred 

proposer" to move forward for "due diligence." The subcommittee's recommendations were 

ultimately voted on by the whole of the Airport Advisory Committee. In both 2019 and 2021, the 

"preferred proposer" withdrew before anything could be sent to City Council for final approval. 

 

"PRE-SELECTED BIDDERS" 

In 2022, the process of awarding this airport lease changed significantly. As explained in a 

memo from 11/21/22:  

"At that point, the Airport was approached by three different parties who were 

interested in the building after the withdrawal of Whisper Aviation. After 

consultation with the City's purchasing manager, it was determined that an 

additional RFP was not needed since the City was not purchasing anything 

through the process. The lease for Aviation Center has no cost to the City, 

therefore it is not a traditional contract that requires bidding. The two previous 
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RFPs were issued for transparency and to attract the best possible deal for the 

city. When they failed, a more directed approach became the City's best strategy 

for finding a quality tenant." 

What had begun as a public, transparent process of consideration through an RFP turned into 

something very different. The 11/21/22 memo explains that "the city proceeded with a third 

bidding period with pre-selected bidders to reach a final contract award after two public bidding 

processes failed" (emphasis added). 

https://a2gov.legistar.com/View.ashx?M=F&ID=11468830&GUID=E67D2891-423B-4D4D-96AB-

2DC5C6664D98 

 

Minutes from 2022 meetings of the Airport Advisory Committee (AAC) describe discussion 

among the subcommittee, actions from the Airport Manager (who "reached out to other parties"), 

and review of a proposal from KARB Ventures that was submitted by Brian Herron and Dale 

Foerschler. On 5/18/22, the AAC approved a subcommittee recommendation to move the KARB 

Ventures proposal forward to the due diligence phase. At their 7/20/22 meeting, the AAC 

approved sending a recommendation to the whole of City Council to approve a 30 year lease 

with Great Lakes Air Repair d/b/a Beacon Aviation (formerly KARB Ventures). 

 

It is worth noting that the Airport Advisory Committee meetings happen via Zoom. Meeting 

minutes are the only public record of what is discussed; recordings of these Zoom meetings are 

not posted anywhere. 

 

REVIEW & OVERSIGHT 

The Airport Advisory Committee includes City Council liaisons; current liaisons are Chris Watson 

and Erica Briggs. In 2022, when the RFP process was abandoned and Beacon Aviation 

recommended, the only liaison to the Airport Advisory Committee was Council Member Briggs. 

At the 11/21/22 Council meeting, Briggs explained the airport lease:  

The lease that's in front of us tonight with Great Lakes Air Repair is one that would 

result in two hundred thousand dollars of improvements made to the site as well as 

this provider has strong experience as a fixed-base operator. They would be 

offering the current services as well as new services is my understanding. I know 
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questions have been raised around the paint shop and it's my understanding that 

the paint shop operations would actually be occurring in Mason not here locally. 

At their 11/21/22 meeting, City Council unanimously approved awarding a 20-year lease to 

Great Lakes Air Repair (doing business as Beacon Aviation) to be the "Fixed Base Operator" of 

the Ann Arbor City Airport. A staff memo explained the credentials of Beacon Aviation:  

"Beacon Aviation is owned by Dale Foerschler and Brian Herron and is a full 

service FBO. They will be increasing the services available to the local aviation 

community by adding avionics, aircraft painting and upholstery repairs in addition 

to the traditional FBO services. Mr. Foerschler is currently operating a successful 

FBO (Great Lakes Air Ventures) in Mason Michigan. Brian Herron is a longtime 

airport tenant, local businessman and the owner of the Herron Aviation Group 

which handles aircraft sales." 

The qualifications referenced by Briggs and staff can be found in materials attached to the 

agenda, listing "Key Personnel": 

 

Dale Foerschler  

Retired military officer with 33 years experience in leadership and management. 

Owner of Great Lakes Air Ventures, a part 61 and 141 flight school in Mason 

Michigan, last year assisted 65 pilots attain their first license or upgrade to the next 

level of pilot experience. Owner of Great Lakes Air Repair last year completed over 

30 Annuals, 13 avionics upgrades, painted 8 planes and installed 6 plane interiors. 

Brian Herron  

Local entrepreneur and instrument/multi pilot, learned to fly at Ann Arbor and 

keeps an airplane at KARB. Owner of Herron Aviation Group -- Michigan License 

Aircraft Dealer, Herron Farms -- local vineyard, and Herron Holdings Group -- 

Michigan Licensed Automotive dealer. President of Opus IVS, an Ann Arbor high 

tech business adjacent to the airport that has grown from 2 people to over 400. 

Real-estate development experience and former licensed Michigan builder 

https://a2gov.legistar.com/View.ashx?M=F&ID=11458036&GUID=8B6D220A-1B87-4C76-98BB-

A82D3B458EF6 
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This week, agenda item CA-9 will amend the lease in order to award it to Brian Herron, alone, 

leading "Herron Aviation Group." A new lease agreement will no longer include Great Lakes Air 

Repair. Council members submitted one question on the topic of this lease. Staff response 

acknowledges the value of the partnership approved in November 2022, explaining that Herron 

Aviation Group must now find a new partner to provide FBO services:  

Herron Aviation Group will be partnering with a new FBO service provider to 

provide these services to users of the Ann Arbor Airport. Once the lease is in 

place, Herron Aviation Group will begin making renovations to the dilapidated 

building before beginning service. After building renovation, initial service will 

include the traditional "full FBO services" of repairs, maintenance, fueling and pilot 

support. Other services including flight instruction, avionics and body/interior repair 

services will be spooled up as staffing, licensing, equipment, and facilities are 

addressed. It is Herron Aviation Group's intention to offer the full line of services as 

originally proposed to the City. 

https://a2gov.legistar.com/View.ashx?M=F&ID=11893429&GUID=F876396F-593E-46A9-A656-

9612E786A5C1 

 

WHY THIS MATTERS 

The agreement approved in November 2022 was not the result of an open and transparent RFP 

process. Instead, City staff pursued a substitute process ("more directed approach") that did not 

include the open invitation for proposals, timeline for receipt of questions, or scheduled 

interviews that had occurred under a formal RFP process. However, the decision and 

subsequent recommendation was, at least, approved by the Airport Advisory Committee after 

review and discussion in a subcommittee. 

 

Agenda item CA-9 is a significant change to leasing terms that were previously considered and 

reviewed by the Airport Advisory Committee (AAC). According to Legistar, the AAC has met 

twice since November, with two Council liaisons in attendance: Chris Watson and Erica Briggs. 

The minutes for AAC meetings on 1/18/23 and 3/15/23 include no discussion of the lease 

amendment on this week's agenda. Approval of this change would award a 20 year lease - 

including an option for 10 year renewal, and right of first refusal to develop vacant land 

immediately to the west of the airport building - without any meaningful consideration or review 

by the AAC or its relevant subcommittee. 
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At the links below, you can watch highlights of what happened at the 11/21/22 City Council 

meeting, when leasing terms for the Ann Arbor Airport were first discussed and approved:  

 Public comment: A2Council Update video for November 21, 2023 (timestamp 59s)

 Council discussion: A2Council Update video for November 21, 2023 (timestamp 7m0s)

I look forward to seeing Council discuss this amended lease. 

POSTSCRIPT 

Last week, the Council Administration Committee discussed many details about the future of the 

Ann Arbor airport: lengthening and shifting of runways, increased traffic concerns, potential 

expansion, and what would happen if the City ceded control of the airport to the FAA/MDOT. 

Meetings of this committee are open to the public (audio only) but not recorded by the City. I 

recorded the meeting and posted it on my YouTube channel: 

https://a2council.com/council-administration-committee-april-11-2023/  

Thank you for taking the time to be informed about our local government! 

Elizabeth Nelson 

Democracy cannot succeed unless those who express their choice are prepared to choose wisely. The real safeguard of 

democracy, therefore, is education. - Franklin D. Roosevelt 

Copyright © 2023 Elizabeth Nelson, All rights reserved. 

You can unsubscribe from this list at any time using the link below. 

If you were forwarded this email and would like to subscribe, please click here to signup: https://a2elnel.com/subscribe 

Elizabeth Nelson 
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Add us to your address book 

Want to change how you receive these emails? 

You can update your preferences or unsubscribe from this list. 

‐‐  
Katherine J. Griswold 
Michigan MBA & MSW 
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From: Briggs, Erica
Sent: Monday, April 17, 2023 10:06 PM
To: City Council
Cc: Beaudry, Jacqueline
Subject: Amendment for B-1

See below... 

From: Lenart, Brett <BLenart@a2gov.org> 
Sent: Friday, April 7, 2023 3:45 PM 
To: Briggs, Erica <EBriggs@a2gov.org> 
Cc: Waas Smith, Zach <ZWaasSmith@a2gov.org>; Delacourt, Derek <DDelacourt@a2gov.org> 
Subject: RE: Supplemental Regulations 415 W. Washington‐ request for additions  

Commission Briggs‐ 

No addition or adjustment here to the language you’re already contemplating, but providing this if it is helpful for 
making any proposal at the next Council meeting; 

[council member] move to amend the Ordinance by adding the following to the 415 West Washington PUD 
Supplemental Regulations: 

Section 4: PUD Regulations  

(G) Building Sustainability – Any building shall be designed in a manner to be considered, at minimum, net zero ready as
determined by the Office of Sustainability and Innovation prior to issuance of a building permit. 

Let me know if I can provide any additional information, 

Brett Lenart, AICP | Planning Manager (he/him) 
City of Ann Arbor Planning Services 
301 E. Huron Street, P.O. Box 8647 
Ann Arbor, MI 48107‐8647 

blenart@a2gov.org | Direct (734) 794‐6000 #42606 | General (734) 794‐6265 | www.a2gov.org 
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From: Steglitz, Brian
Sent: Monday, April 17, 2023 9:45 PM
To: Disch, Lisa
Cc: Harrison, Cynthia;Ghazi Edwin, Ayesha;Akmon, Dharma;Briggs, Erica
Subject: RE: Parts of the Pavement Condition Dashboard are VERY hard to read (and I am a fully sighted 

person)

Councilmember Disch, 

Thank you for the feedback.  We have modified the dashboard background to address the contrast issue that you 
raised.  I think you will find the adjustment a significant improvement.  Regarding your other questions, we modified 
how we presented the 2021 data based on feedback we have received from community members.  Folks were 
interested in having the City’s goals identified and the ability to track our progress and status against those goals.  To 
address these comments we migrated to the speedometer view from the pie chart view.  I agree it is busier, but it does 
present a fuller picture of the condition status as compared to our goals.  This remains a work in progress and we will 
continue to assess what improvements we can make over time.  My preference would be to live with this version for 
now.  We will be receiving the 2023 condition data later this year and we can then reassess if there are changes we 
would could make to simplify, yet also ensure we are effectively presenting our progress toward our longer term 
goals.  Please let me know if you are comfortable with this approach. 

Thank you. 

Brian Steglitz, P.E. | Public Services Area Administrator | bsteglitz@a2gov.org | City of Ann Arbor  
 919 Sunset Rd. | Ann Arbor, MI  48103 | 734.794.6000 ext. 43905  


Think Green! Please don’t print this e‐mail unless absolutely necessary.

CONFIDENTIALITY NOTICE: This e‐mail, and any attachments, is for the sole use of the intended recipient(s) and may contain information

From: Disch, Lisa <LDisch@a2gov.org>  
Sent: Sunday, April 16, 2023 12:15 PM 
To: Steglitz, Brian <BSteglitz@a2gov.org> 
Cc: Harrison, Cynthia <CHarrison@a2gov.org>; Ghazi Edwin, Ayesha <AGhaziEdwin@a2gov.org>; Akmon, Dharma 
<DAkmon@a2gov.org>; Briggs, Erica <EBriggs@a2gov.org> 
Subject: Parts of the Pavement Condition Dashboard are VERY hard to read (and I am a fully sighted person) 

Dear Mr. Steglitz, 

Thank you for the pavement condition dashboard. This is a valuable public resource. 
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I wanted you to know that the use of yellow font to report the average rating for major roads and percentage 
of major and local roads in “good” condition makes those figures nearly impossible to read b/c yellow doesn't 
provide enough contrast with the white background. It's not quite this bad but: Let me illustrate. (the words 
are "let me illustrate"). I cannot imagine that I am the only person to experience difficulty! (Note yellow is also 
used on the 2019 dashboard and same problem exists). 

In addition, why do the summary slides “Pavement Rating 2021” and “Pavement Rating 2019” mix both local 
and major roads together? I wondered why they are not disaggregated as there are different goals. Also, on 
both the 2021 and the 2019 versions, there are two bars of different colors for the same rating 2 x “excellent” 
and 2 x “good”? Would it be possible/meaningful to include percentage along with miles on that slide (since 
the goals are expressed in miles) or do you feel that simply repeats the information conveyed on the right side 
of the page with no added value?  

In general, I found the use of pie charts to report the ratings (the 2019 format) easier to read than the 2021 
format, which looks like meters (?) and is much busier.  

Lisa 

Lisa Disch | Ward One City Council Representative 

City of Ann Arbor  

301 E. Huron Street  

Ann Arbor, MI 48107‐8647 

ldisch@a2gov.org | Watch City Council Live At: https://www.a2gov.org/departments/communications/ctn/Pages/watch.aspx 
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From: Aubrey Patiño <apatino@avalonhousing.org>
Sent: Monday, April 17, 2023 9:09 PM
To: Watson, Chris
Subject: Thank you

I appreciate what you said about Jude and Avalon. Thank you ᤻᤹᤺‐‐  
Aubrey Patiño, LMSW 
she/her/hers 
Executive Director 
(734) 663‐5858 ext. 214 (office)
(734) 827‐4117 (cell)

To help protect your privacy, Microsoft Office prevented automatic download of this picture from the Internet.

To help protect your privacy, 
Micro so ft Office prevented  
auto matic downlo ad o f this  
picture from the Internet.
http://instagram.com/avalonho
using

You don't often get email from apatino@avalonhousing.org. Learn why this is important 

This message was sent from outside of the City of Ann Arbor. Please do not click links, open attachments, or follow directions 
unless you recognize the source of this email and know the content is safe. 
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From: Aubrey Patiño <apatino@avalonhousing.org>
Sent: Monday, April 17, 2023 9:07 PM
To: Ghazi Edwin, Ayesha
Subject: Thank you

Follow Up Flag: Flag for follow up
Flag Status: Flagged

I appreciate what you said about Jude. Thank you ᤻᤹᤺‐‐  
Aubrey Patiño, LMSW 
she/her/hers 
Executive Director 
(734) 663‐5858 ext. 214 (office)
(734) 827‐4117 (cell)

To help protect your privacy, Microsoft Office prevented automatic download of this picture from the Internet.

To help protect your privacy, 
Micro so ft Office prevented  
auto matic downlo ad o f this  
picture from the Internet.
http://instagram.com/avalonho
using

This message was sent from outside of the City of Ann Arbor. Please do not click links, open attachments, or follow directions 
unless you recognize the source of this email and know the content is safe. 
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From: Akmon, Dharma
Sent: Monday, April 17, 2023 8:44 PM
To: Kitty B. Kahn;City Council
Subject: Re: I have to refute SaraEllen Strongman's public comment

Hi Kitty, 

I invite you to observe Mr. Haber at timestamp 2:15:02 of their last meeting. 

Dharma 

‐‐ 
Dharma Akmon 
Councilmember, Ward 4 

From: Kitty B. Kahn 
Sent: Monday, April 17, 2023 8:31 PM 
To: City Council <CityCouncil@a2gov.org> 
Subject: I have to refute SaraEllen Strongman's public comment  

There is no smoking and drinking at meetings of the Council of the Commons.  I watch those 
meetings on zoom and that is just not true.  Please don't believe this misinformation.  

There is a lot more I could say about the Center of the City, but I read the letter that Julie Ritter sent 
to you, and she says it much better than I could.   -Peace, Kitty 

Some people who received this message don't often get email from kittybkahn@gmail.com. Learn why this is important 

This message was sent from outside of the City of Ann Arbor. Please do not click links, open attachments, or follow directions 
unless you recognize the source of this email and know the content is safe. 
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From: Kitty B. Kahn 
Sent: Monday, April 17, 2023 8:32 PM
To: City Council
Subject: I have to refute SaraEllen Strongman's public comment

Importance: High

There is no smoking and drinking at meetings of the Council of the Commons.  I watch those 
meetings on zoom and that is just not true.  Please don't believe this misinformation.  

There is a lot more I could say about the Center of the City, but I read the letter that Julie Ritter sent 
to you, and she says it much better than I could.   -Peace, Kitty 

Some people who received this message don't often get email from  Learn why this is important 

This message was sent from outside of the City of Ann Arbor. Please do not click links, open attachments, or follow directions 
unless you recognize the source of this email and know the content is safe. 
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From: Gaynor, Jeff <gaynor@aaps.k12.mi.us>
Sent: Monday, April 17, 2023 8:10 PM
To: Cornell, Jenn
Subject: Re: AAPS Safety Transportation Committee

When I checked the city website early in the year for cc member committee assignments, the city‐schools and the 
transportation safety committees were listed separately ‐ with Linh assigned to the TSC.   In the past often a 2nd cc 
member would show up and speak at the end of the meeting. 

I'll be glad to keep you posted as anything of note is discussed during the meetings.  

Erica Briggs mentioned to me the thought that perhaps both the boe and the cc could have two reps.   Not totally sure 
it's worth our time, but I'd support that. 

‐Jeff 

Though I'm sure you'll have differences among you, I'm so envious of all of the great colleagues you have on 
Council!  I'm glad to have two more than I have had. 

‐‐‐‐ 
Jeff Gaynor 
Trustee, Ann Arbor Board of Education 
gaynor@aaps.k12.mi.us 
cell:  734‐277‐2305 

On Mon, Apr 17, 2023 at 5:46 PM Cornell, Jenn <JCornell@a2gov.org> wrote: 

Wonderful, thank you, Jeff. I assumed CM Ghazi Edwin and I would be the ones to serve on the committee 
given our appointment. I need more info on how that all works.  

Unfortunately, I can't rearrange my schedule to attend tomorrow's meeting. I'll touch base with CM Song 
before and after.  

I really appreciate your help. 

From: Gaynor, Jeff <gaynor@aaps.k12.mi.us> 
Sent: Monday, April 17, 2023 5:40 PM 
To: Cornell, Jenn <JCornell@a2gov.org> 
Subject: Fwd: AAPS Safety Transportation Committee  

This message was sent from outside of the City of Ann Arbor. Please do not click links, open attachments, or follow directions 
unless you recognize the source of this email and know the content is safe. 

This message was sent from outside of the City of Ann Arbor. Please do not click links, open attachments, or follow directions 
unless you recognize the source of this email and know the content is safe. 
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Hi Jenn ‐ sorry, I'm doing email out of order, catching up after 2 afternoon meetings.   See below.  

‐‐‐‐ 
Jeff Gaynor 
Trustee, Ann Arbor Board of Education 
gaynor@aaps.k12.mi.us 
cell:  734‐277‐2305 

‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐ Forwarded message ‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐ 
From: Jeanice Swift <swift@aaps.k12.mi.us> 
Date: Mon, Apr 17, 2023 at 3:04 PM 
Subject: AAPS Safety Transportation Committee 
To: Linh Song <linh.song@gmail.com> 
Cc: Jeff Gaynor <gaynor@aaps.k12.mi.us>, Milton Dohoney <mdohoney@a2gov.org>, Jill Minnick 
<minnickj@aaps.k12.mi.us>, Liz Margolis <margolisl@aaps.k12.mi.us> 

Hi Linh, 

So glad to see that you will be participating in the AAPS Safety Transportation Committee, and look forward to our 
ongoing work together.  

To clarify, this group has always been a ‘working committee’ among the City and AAPS teams ‐ including 
representatives of all those departments, including AAPD, that are involved in safe transport across the AAPS.  

We are delighted that representatives from both the Board and the Council sit in to support our work. This is not a 
‘standing committee’ of the Board; rather it operates very similarly to the City/AAPS Recreation Advisory Committee, or 
RAC as a working group across our teams.  

The group does post their minutes on our AAPS website following the meetings.  

I hope this clarification is helpful, thank you,  

Jeanice Swift 
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From: Larry David 
Sent: Monday, April 17, 2023 7:01 PM
To: Briggs, Erica
Subject: Cost Estimation Services

Hi, 

I am sending you another email as I have not heard back from you regarding the mail I sent earlier. I 
understand you are busy. 

We are a cost estimation company and offer accurate estimates for winning bids. Using top software 
in the market and professional teams of engineers, we estimate any type of construction project and 
provide accurate estimates. 

If you are willing to avail of our services, kindly let me know so we can further discuss this. 

Thanks. 

Good Day! 

Best Regards, 

Business Development Manager 

CSI Estimation, LLC 

Tel: 

www(dot)csiestimation(dot)com 

You don't often get email from  Learn why this is important 

This message was sent from outside of the City of Ann Arbor. Please do not click links, open attachments, or follow directions 
unless you recognize the source of this email and know the content is safe. 
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From: Hall, Jennifer (Housing Commission)
Sent: Monday, April 17, 2023 7:03 PM
To: Briggs, Erica
Cc: Cornell, Jenn
Subject: RE: Neighborhood safety meeting at Maple Meadows

We reached out to Bonnie at Peace and he expressed that he and his staff had “spoken to a number of residents and 
people who were present during the shooting that happened after the balloon release. He said that the individuals who 
are suspected of the shootings were not closely connected to the family of the individual who was being 
celebrated.  Their conflict was not connected to the event and its purpose. As a matter of fact neither of them were 
friends with the family who organized the event.  This is not being said to minimize the fears or concerns of 
residents.  Just to inform you of additional info. We have not heard many state that this is a primary concern or that the 
Police response to calls have been different than in other communities.  With that being said I do think a community 
meeting about  general concerns of safety, when is it appropriate to call the police, and how to solve problems with your 
neighbors, and child safety since children are outside more. “ 

Our staff are going to meet with PNC staff to talk about setting up a community meeting related to the latter. Peace staff 
know the community very well, both on our site and in the neighborhood. It makes me think that the resident you talked 
to might not be well‐connected with our services. Can you tell me who the resident was so that we can follow‐up with 
them directly? 

Thanks, 

Jennifer  

From: Briggs, Erica <EBriggs@a2gov.org>  
Sent: Monday, April 17, 2023 10:26 AM 
To: Hall, Jennifer (Housing Commission) <JHall@a2gov.org> 
Cc: Aubrey Patiño <apatino@avalonhousing.org>; Cornell, Jenn <JCornell@a2gov.org> 
Subject: Neighborhood safety meeting at Maple Meadows 

I've received requests from a resident at Maple Meadows for a neighborhood safety meeting with AAPD in the 
aftermath of the most recent shootings last week. This is the 2nd time in a year there have been shootings with 
stray bullets and residents are scared and also feeling like their calls to AAPD aren't getting the same response 
as residents in other parts of the community.   

Is there anything already planned?  

Erica Briggs, Ward 5 Council Member  
Phone:

Sign‐up for my newsletter and get details about upcoming coffee hours at: www.ericafora2.com 
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From: Herbart, Paula <PHerbart@mea.org>
Sent: Monday, April 17, 2023 7:01 PM
To: Osinski, Amy
Cc: Jeff 

Irwin;feliciabrabec@house.mi.gov;JasonMorgan@house.mi.gov;CarrieRheingans@house.mi.gov;jennif
erconlin@house.mi.gov;ricem6@michigan.gov;evanse3
@michigan.gov;tilleyt@michigan.gov;snydern@michigan.gov;robinsonm36
@michigan.gov;pughp@michigan.gov;bullockm1@michigan.gov;liptone@michigan.gov;Ddr. 
Casandra E. Ulbrich;pritchettj1@michigan.gov;tkerr@gomasa.org;Katie 
Scott;rabhiy@washtenaw.org;labarrea@washtenaw.org;sandersc@washtenaw.org;maciejewskij@was
htenaw.org;beemans@washtenaw.org;hodgej@washtenaw.org;somervillea@washtenaw.org;lytec@w
ashtenaw.org;City Council;Don Wotruba;Martin Slagter;McDonald, Gregory;Lisa Barry;Lucy Ann 
Lance;BOE

Subject: Re: Resolution Passed by AAPS Board of Education

[Some people who received this message don't oŌen get email from pherbart@mea.org. Learn why this is important at 
hƩps://aka.ms/LearnAboutSenderIdenƟficaƟon ] 

This message was sent from outside of the City of Ann Arbor. Please do not click links, open aƩachments, or follow 
direcƟons unless you recognize the source of this email and know the content is safe. 

Thank you! 

Paula J. Herbart (She/Her/Hers) 
President 
Michigan EducaƟon AssociaƟon 
Champions for EducaƟon 

On Apr 17, 2023, at 6:52 PM, Osinski, Amy <osinski@aaps.k12.mi.us> wrote: 

Please see the aƩached Ann Arbor Public Schools Board of EducaƟon resoluƟon in support of Governor Whitmer's FY24 
Budget Proposal. 
[hƩps://gcc02.safelinks.protecƟon.outlook.com/?url=hƩps%3A%2F%2Fci3.googleusercontent.com%2Fmail‐
sig%2FAIorK4x2Jpw7rGXaiNo‐RfATNxHx32AaiM5xzDFiuRtH‐hd753umIo9EC3F74QjlY6h42N‐
yMJEURv0&data=05%7C01%7CDAkmon%40a2gov.org%7Cb578720ef78d41c9342b08db3f9796af%7C48afa58563754170
b9d1e9c568bb92f3%7C0%7C0%7C638173692547059130%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJ
QIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=HZloOn1FuBy9Z8zmmp5Co%2BvvVGSSR
SXU7enLKgyWT8w%3D&reserved=0] 

<ResoluƟon in Support of Governor Whitmer's FY24 Budget Proposal (ORIGINAL) signed.pdf> 




